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Manila, 7th August, 1881

Dear Mr. Sander,

I have suffered a wretched disaster, which in a few minutes destroyed all my plants, every single one. On the 28th June, a hurricane passed over the Philippines which was much stronger than the one we suffered on the 24th May, and all that did not perish then, has been lost now. There were no possibilities of saving the plants, as all were concerned with saving themselves and the confusion was endless. I had already spent a few days readying the plants as I had intended to take them overland to Manila, when suddenly on the 28th June, a hurricane arose which in a few minutes tore down everything, trees, huts; everybody ran away. Then came the rains, which flooded the river, causing a landslide. Only on the third day was it possible to go and look for the plants, but the catastrophe was complete, the plants had fallen too far including the staging and had come to rest in mud covered in salt water. Despite immediate action to wash them in fresh water, none of the 21,000 Phalaenopsis survived. The only thing left was my health, although I had been standing for 4 days in rain and wind, when there was no thought of sleep.

I would have written to you immediately but it was impossible for me to get here because of the impassable paths. Then I had to run around to organise everything necessary for collecting plants here. 

With kind regards,

C. Röbelen

More in 14 days.
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